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Rush Lamp Stamp Issued
This Day in History… July 2, 1979

On July 2, 1979, the USPS issued the $1 Rush stamp, which would lead to 
one of the most fascinating stamp controversies of the late 20th century.

The USPS issued the $1 Rush Lamp stamp on July 2, 1979, as part of the 
Americana Series. It was one of four stamps in the set depicting light sources 
from throughout our country’s history. During the 18th century the rush lamp, 
consisting of a rush dipped once in wax and held by pincers attached to a stand, 
provided light for the pioneers.

The Rush lamp stamp was printed on two separate printing presses in 
different buildings. Sheets came off the first press with the image of the printed 
flame face down, gum side up. The mill that manufactured the paper normally delivered it in 
rectangular sheets with a triangle cut off the bottom left corner. This allowed an inverted sheet to 
stick out and easily be caught by quality control… But after six years of printing the candlestick 
design, one batch of paper was delivered to the Bureau of Engraving and Printing without the 

bottom corner cut off.
Then, in 1985, the discovery of a new US invert stamp rocked the philatelic 

world. It was the first major inverted stamp in 66 years, but the details were 
cloaked in secrecy, hidden in a maze of deception that took two years to unravel.

The story began when an auctioneer specializing in US error stamps 
announced the discovery of 85 inverted 1979 $1 Rush Lamp stamps. The stamps 
had been discovered by a “business in northern Virginia” and the finder wished 
to remain anonymous. The Bureau of Engraving and Printing launched an 

internal investigation and found that there were no indications of impropriety by its employees.
A few months later, Mystic Stamp Company joined with two partners and purchased 50 of the 

inverts. Curious about their origin, Mystic President Don Sundman filed a Freedom of Information 
Act request with the Bureau of Engraving and Printing. Months passed. When the report finally 
arrived, it was accompanied by a cover letter – from the Central Intelligence Agency! Names were 
blocked out in the 35-page report, but Mr. Sundman was able to gather enough information to trace 
the stamps back to the CIA.

Mr. Sundman discovered that an on-duty CIA employee had purchased the 
partial sheet of 95 inverted stamps at a small post office near McLean, Virginia. 
When the office workers realized what they had, they pooled their money and 
substituted non-error $1 Rush Lamp stamps for the inverts. Each of the nine 
co-workers kept a stamp. The remaining 86 stamps, including one that was 
damaged, were quietly sold to the auctioneer.

The story made headlines across the nation and was featured on every major 
television network. The CIA launched an ethics investigation and demanded that the co-workers 
surrender their inverts or face 10 years in prison and a $10,000 fine for conversion of government 
property for personal gain. Five employees returned their stamps, one claimed his had been lost, 
and three people resigned. The CIA donated the recovered inverts to the National Postal Museum, 
where they joined a copy donated earlier by Mystic. Investigations conducted by the Bureau of 
Printing and Engraving and Justice Department cleared the co-workers of any wrongdoing.
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